
                   CONFERRING AS RESEARCH
                              
                              

I have always insisted on the lack of distinction between
the academic, the educational and the political.  This is a
paper on educational research.  It is not an academically
profound paper.  In fact I think it is the least
academically educationally profound paper I have ever given
at an academic conference.  I would be greatly pleased,
however, if it turned out to be the most politically
significant contribution I have made to educational
research.

After nearly thirty years of tertiary teaching, in which I
have consistently advised students not to begin their essays
with Dictionary definitions, I am now - admittedly for the
first time - about to ignore my own advice.  In this
historic transgression I turn, significantly, to The
Macquarie Dictionary, the 1981 edition of which defines
'research' in the form of a noun as 'diligent and systematic
enquiry or investigation into a subject in order to discover
facts or principles', and in the form of a verb as 'to
investigate carefully'.  The lack of any exciting
revelations within that definition on the one hand confirms
the wisdom of my advice:  on the other hand the definition,
along with its location, does provide something specific to
tie the following argument to.

Macquarie University also publishes a Calendar.  That
Calendar has a section on 'Research' (in the 1991 version,
on pp.67-9), but it stops short of stating what research is.
The same University also has its own Research Management
Unit, operating under the auspices of a Pro Vice Chancellor
(Research); and publishes an annual Research Report, which
in 1989 ran to a neat 144 page book.  An eight page colour
supplement, along with two pages included but left blank,
raised this to 154 pages for the 1990 edition.  There,
research is frequently and variously spoken of.  For
instance, in his 'Preface' to the Report for 1989 the Pro
Vice Chancellor says:  'A central commitment to research is
unquestionably fundamental to the maintenance of Macquarie's
place as a leading Australian University'; adding in the
Report for 1990 that:

     Macquarie is fortunate in having an academic community
     with a solid commitment to research which is reflected
     in the consistency of our national performance.  It is
     to this academic community to which the credit for
     Macquarie's reputation in research must properly be



     attributed.

And in her 1990 'Introduction', the Vice Chancellor says:

     Macquarie is a university whose firm commitment to
     supporting research - pure and applied, by individuals
     and groups - underpins all its major teaching programs
     and reflects a fundamental part of its mission.
     
     This goal is attained largely through a strategic
     approach to the allocation of the University's research
     funds, which. ... are dispersed on a competitive basis
     by the Research Committee against specific criteria and
     guidelines.
     
     ...Macquarie is very highly placed among Australian
     universities and is confident of maintaining its first-
     rate record in the 1990s.  This is of paramount
     importance to a university which remains above all a
     research-based institution.  This Report stands as a
     fine record of the drive, intellect, dedication and
     expertise of all those who play their part in the
     consistently excellent research efforts of this
     University.

Nowhere, however, is research defined.  Rather, the best
part of the 144 pages for 1989 and the 152 pages for 1990
are given over to listing the research products of the
University Staff; which presumably means that what is
displayed is regarded as an integral part of 'the
consistently excellent research efforts of [the]
University'.  Let us see what is included.

The Report lists, among other things, the publications
emanating from each School; normally under the headings
'Books', 'Chapters of Books', 'Articles in Journals',
'Conference Proceedings' and 'Reports and Research Papers'.
Under the heading 'Articles in Journals' are listed three
pieces of mine.  One was written specifically for a journal,
at the invitation of its Editor; the other two are revised
versions of papers I gave at conferences in Christchurch and
London respectively, and which, after presentation, were
then sought by editors.  There is no doubt in my mind that,
were I not attending those conferences, I would not have
written papers in the first place:  consequently, had I not
presented the papers in public at the Conferences I would
not have received invitations to publish; and had I not
collected data in the form of attending to comments made at
and after the presentations I would not have had the
feedback (data) which provided the basis for the revisions



and improvement that made the papers publishable.

Under the heading 'Conference Proceedings' a further two
pieces of mine are included.  Again, these would not have
been written, at least in the form in which they now exist
and have been listed, had I not been attending the
Conferences in question (in London and Auckland).  And under
the heading 'Reports and Research Papers' are listed two
addresses I presented to other conferences in London and
Auckland.  I shall not repeat the obvious.

So; six of the seven entries under my name, in the 1990
Research Report, were papers specifically prepared for
conferences, or papers revised for publication after having
been given at conferences.  But entailed in the exercise,
and necessarily so, was travel on my part:  Sydney-London
return twice; Sydney-Auckland return; Sydney-Christchurch
return; along with accommodation and expenses in London for
39 days, Auckland 12 days, Christchurch 3 days; plus
Conference Registration fees, etc.  In order to assist with
the expenses involved Macquarie University provided a cheque
for $2200 - which, as a colleague of mine indicated, after
taking out costs for stationery, phone calls, photocopying,
typing of papers and that sort of thing, would have been
finally consumed as the first of the planes I caught was
still travelling west over the Great Sandy Desert.

This payment, however, was drawn not from research funding
but rather from 'travel funds'; since, paradoxically, what I
do in order to get listed in Macquarie's Research Report
does not qualify for funding under Macquarie's 'specific
criteria and guidelines' for Research Grants.  Item 5.5 of
the 'Guidelines for Macquarie University Research Grants'
(MURGs) reads, in part:

     Expenditure of MURG for travel may only be granted
     where such travel is for the purpose of primary data
     collection.  Funds will not be granted for attendance
     at Conferences, Workshops or Seminars.

Presumably I would have at least been in the running for a
Research Grant had I gone to London, Christchurch and
Auckland, checklist in hand, to observe cross-cultural
aggressive and avoidance behavior of pedestrians on rainy
windswept days in the morning rush hour, regardless of
whether a publication was forthcoming or not (and people
seriously suggested that I build that sort of data-
collecting thing into my overall applications).  My mistake,
as far as qualifying for research funds was concerned, was
to go, prepared papers in hand, to talk, listen, read,



observe, discuss, and revise; to find out what my colleagues
were doing, writing, publishing, thinking, and preparing;
and to expose my work to them, discuss it, and evaluate and
take heed (where judged advisable) of their criticism.

For Macquarie University listening, observing, reading,
discussing, and catching up on the latest unpublished
thinking appears not to be collection of primary data - even
if the primary data of one's field are ideas and theories -
and thus does not qualify for granting of research funds.
So it is that the University's Research Management Unit
contradicts its Dictionary Unit (even while displaying a
photo of the Dictionary on the cover of the 1990 Research
Report) by insisting that 'diligent and systematic enquiry
or investigation into a subject in order to discover facts
or principles', or 'to investigate carefully', is directed
only towards a circumscribed notion of 'primary data' if it
is to meet the criteria that shall place it in the category
of 'qualifying for funding as research'.  And thus it is
also that the University manages to have a cake while
indulging publicly in the very process of eating it.
Projects and outcomes it refuses to fund as research it
nevertheless uses to swell an annual document designed to
display the fruits of the University's 'central commitment
to research' and its 'firm commitment to supporting
research'; and in doing so it has the open audacity to
herald 'Conference Proceedings' as a subset of 'Research
Publications'.  The far slimmer production that would result
from the exclusion of conference proceedings (there are 108
listed in the 1990 Report), and then the much larger number
of journal articles and book chapters that first took shape
as conference papers, or first grew from ideas gleaned at
conferences, would be less obvious and less prominent
testimony to the Vice Chancellor's 1989 claim that
'Macquarie's strong research record over the past few years
has placed it in the top few of Australian universities'.

                          .......

There is nothing novel or startling in exposing a University
indulging in and trudging through internal contradictions in
order to have its way on as many fronts as possible at the
one time.  And the above illustration, I am sure, does not
apply to Macquarie University alone.  After thirty years in
the business I should be hardly surprised to see a
University on the one hand trumpet its commitment to
research while with the other clutch on to its research
dollars in order to distribute them to favoured areas and
people.  There would be more interest in examining what is
entailed in conferring, and how that contributes integrally



and vitally to research.

Let me begin this exercise by dispelling two myths.  They do
not, I sincerely hope, need dispelling here.  The first,
however, does seem to need dispelling in some sections of
academia (usually those connected with distributing research
funds); while the second may require dispelling in the
community at large.

The first myth is two pronged.  Prong one is that if you
don't present a paper at a conference then you haven't
really, truly and fully been engaged in research in relation
to that conference (funding - usually from travel grants -
is very often given proportionately in terms of whether one
is reading a paper or not).  And prong two, in true Catch 22
fashion, is that if you do read a paper at a conference then
you aren't doing research either, but rather are 'doubling
up' on or getting a second bite from research already done,
and/or from a paper already published or at least in press.

While much of this paper centres on reading papers at
conferences and consequent publication, let me be very clear
that I do not see presentation of a paper as a necessary
condition of engaging in the research activity that
conferring is.  Conferring is talking, listening,
discussing, finding out what others are doing, getting
leads, meeting researchers, and so on.  It is moving out of
the isolation of one's study and the confines of one's
institution into a temporary hothouse, where one can, in
unique fashion, diligently, systematically, and even
unsystematically enquire and investigate in order to make
discoveries at the very forefront of ongoing activity in
one's area.  Conferring, in fact, provides opportunity for a
vital, unique, and I would think necessary form of 'careful
investigation' and discovery.  And as for the second prong
noted above, while it is undeniably the case that conference
papers report research already under way, it is both my
suspicion and my experience that academics present papers at
conferences in much the same spirit as they attend them in
the first place:  to expose their forming ideas and early
findings, to hear criticism, to learn of weaknesses and
deficiencies, to expand their range of argument and
exegesis, to open themselves to receiving more primary data
(even of a contrary nature), and basically to improve their
research qua research.  I strongly doubt that academics go
in for doubling up the value/status/kudos of their papers by
reading at conferences what they know to be in press.  I
personally do not see much point in reading papers that are
in press or are already published; and I suspect this view
is widely shared, and that academics prefer to avoid such



practice unless lead factors in publication force such a
situation upon them.  I would bow to contrary evidence:
perhaps hard primary data ought to be sought in this area.

The second myth to be de-bunked is that academics go to
conferences for the non-academic (i.e sexual, alcoholic,
relaxing) fun of it.  There are a number of things working
against this.  Let me mention just three.

First; a very large number of academic conferences are held
in places not likely and not best-suited to provide either a
nice relaxing or a fun-packed holiday.  I think, given their
choice of places to go for a holiday, few academics would
pick Toowoomba, Armidale, Newcastle, Bathurst, Wagga,
Canberra, or Geelong; notwithstanding, one must add, the
outstanding merits and attractions those cities otherwise
have.  But many well attended academic conferences are held
in those places every year.

Second: conference attendance is usually a matter of
'slumming it' relative to staying at home.  Most conference
accommodation is in Student Hostels or Colleges of
Residence; where, in return for relatively low tariff, the
beds are problematic, the draughts are certain, the meals
are pretty terrible, the telephones are always occupied, the
only television set is in a communal lounge in which one
must negotiate for the channel of one's choice, and where
the toilet and shower (and very often the wash basin) are
down the end of the corridor.  While I freely recognise that
much of the world would eagerly embrace such accommodation
and regard it as a form of luxury, for academics, and
especially the older ones, it's a bit of a hassle.  These
are not conditions so attractive that one might deliberately
contrive to go to a conference in order to experience them.

Third; conferences are pretty chancy places to have affairs,
and impossible places to have a drink without talking shop.
While I do not doubt that some affairs and sexual liaisons
have been successfully effected at conferences, in spite of
the mandatory narrowness and noisiness of college beds, I
would think that academics out to expand their sexual
horizons and/or cheat on their partners, might better do so
by steering as clear of conferences as possible, especially
if they wanted to keep their dalliances secret.  Similarly,
if one wanted to casually drink a week away, a conference
would be the last place to go to.

I suspect not too many in the outside community, fed
liberally as they are on Hollywood's representation of the
professional convention, know what is really involved in



going to an academic conference.  When I returned from one
of the London ones mentioned earlier a neighbour asked me if
the University had flown me business class, and inquired as
to which hotel I had been put up at.  When I indicated what
the real situation was, the question came back:  'Why on
earth did you go?'.

Why indeed?

Why did I ever go?  I search my conscious memory here; and
there is point in the exercise.  When I was young in
academia I went to meet my colleagues, and especially the
leaders in my field, to learn what was happening there and
then in my field, and to get known myself and to build up
contacts and a CV.  I think I learnt more then from
Conferences than from reading and other forms of research,
although I always bemoaned the fact (which I now understand
better) that so few 'leaders' had taken the opportunity to
attend.  In my middle, over-confident and over-opinionated
years, I think I went more to make sure as many people as
possible got the message pure and direct; but I also went to
learn, and to bounce ideas back and forth with colleagues
whom I could meet and talk with only at conferences.  And
now, in some sort of twilight phase, with professorial
status having dramatically decreased the number of academic
worlds there might be left for me to conquer, along with
lessening the instrumental value of expanding one's CV, and
being less tolerant of, and less able to carry suitcases to
tiny rooms in Halls of Residence (and how the medicine chest
inside that suitcase has expanded over the years), I wonder
just when I became a 'Conference Junkie', and what twisted
thirst for knowledge and information keeps me coming to
these things.  I know I swear each will be the last; and
definitely swear that each will definitely be the last
unless next time I get fully funded:  which has yet to
happen.  I spend thousands of dollars a year on these
things, to the detriment of my furniture and clothing; and
then have to suffer the indignities of pleading with my
employer for funding, and of having to convince the Taxation
Department that the expenses really were work related, in
order to get funding in the form of a deduction from that
source.

I said there was point to the memory search.  It was not
really to engage in a bit of indulgent rhetoric; but rather
firstly to indicate some of the broad reasons as to why I go
to conferences and what I get out of them; and secondly to
suggest, in a backhand way, that anecdotal evidence of
changing perceptions and motives is actually lacking in
furthering the cause being championed here.  I think, in



fact, that in this regard we might be our own worst enemies,
and run a very deep risk of trivialising the place of
conferences in our research by engaging in the very process
I have just illustrated:  that of a form of partly-humorous
introspection which, if nothing else, lets us have a bit of
a laugh at ourselves, and relieve dissonance, for actually
parting with a lot of hard earned money to spend a rare non-
teaching week away from our families in a Student Hostel at
Geelong with a refuellers' strike pending.

Like most people here, I know more than intuitively that
academics go to conferences to collect data, and to
investigate carefully and diligently pursue the latest
knowledge and findings in their field.  More specifically,
they go to meet with and engage in scholarly discussion with
colleagues; to learn what colleagues are doing; to read
papers; to catch up on literature; to suss out areas of
potential individual research and areas of potential joint
research; and through expressing their ideas in papers or
otherwise to expose their position to collegial criticism:
that is, they go to engage in an integral, unique and
central aspect of research.  But knowing that, ironically,
is not good enough.  It now seems that we have to justify it
to others who also know it, or should know it as well as we
do.

When you think about it, we should not have to justify the
central place of conferring as research.  It is obvious and
totally unproblematic:  so much so that when the case is put
it tends to be done so incidentally, as, for example, Helga
Rowe (Principal Research Fellow of ACER) has done in
beginning to her 'Preface' to the recent book, Intelligence:
Reconceptualization and Measurement, thus:

     Most of us who are engaged in research agree that our
     work is more likely to be profitable when it results
     from the accumulation of knowledge acquired through
     projects undertaken within a coherent framework, rather
     than through single, isolated studies.  To establish
     such a framework, researchers must be provided with the
     opportunity to exchange and refine their ideas and
     viewpoints.  National and international conferences
     serve as examples of the role such meetings can play in
     providing a vehicle for increased communication,
     synthesis, summary and cross-area fertilisation among
     researchers working within specialised areas...
     
But as it seems to be the case that we do have to explain
and justify the bleeding obvious in the contemporary context
of very strong resistance from those who hold the funds, if



we are to be properly funded to do our research properly,
then, in place of anecdotes, intuitions, potential
unadmitted ulterior motives and untrusting memories, there
would probably be merit in collecting some uncontestibly-
recognisable primary data in this area:  and I hope somebody
goes after it soon.

If we must, and it appears that that time may have come, we
could attempt to do a great deal of relevant quantification;
and use our research training and skills to investigate
carefully, and undertake diligent and systematic enquiry
into collection of primary data about things like:

     -What proportion of academics attend conferences?
     -How many conferences do they attend?
     -Are there differences across disciplines?
     -If so, are these differences significant?
     
     -What do academics claim they gain from attending
          conferences?
     -What reasons do academics give for going?
     
     -Does conference attendance correlate with publication
          frequency and output?
     
     -Does it correlate with academics' places in Levels:
          i.e. do more lecturers than senior lecturers go;
          does attendance drop off (or increase) when
          certain promotions are sought, rejected, achieved?
     
     -How often does attendance lead to production of a
          paper or research project?
     
     -What happens to conference papers; how many are
          abandoned; how many are revised and published; how
          many are given after publication; how many are in
          press when they are given?
     
     -How do academics see conferences as relating to their
          research?
     -Are there popular conference times?
     -Are there popular conference venues?
     -How much does it cost?
     
     -Would attendance increase if there was greater
          funding?
     
     -Would publication increase if there was greater
          funding?
     



     -Would the standard and quantity of research increase
          if there was greater funding?
     -What is the ratio of paper presentation to attendance?
     
     -Are there significant differences among educationists
          in terms of perceived conference-significance?
     
     -Is independent wealth a factor in going, or not going
          to conferences?
     
     -Do academics who do not or cannot attend conferences
          see themselves disadvantaged as researchers?
     -What constitutes a good conference?
     -What constitutes a bad conference?
     
     -How many papers, research projects, etc. are initiated
          at conferences?
     
     -How valuable are personal meetings perceived for
          research?  In what ways?

I would then like to see what this sort of information
displays when examined specifically with regard to variables
such as age, gender, academic level, subdiscipline, familial
status, marital status, and inter-academic partnerships.
The listings are not meant to be definitive; and it is
likely that a conference presentation such as this may lead
to their discussion, refinement and amendment, as well,
possibly, to some further data-gathering research.  If so
one of my major points would be nicely made for me.
                          .......

With that stated, let me now conclude.  Basically; I think
we have to seek two things.  First, we must get
administrators and others who control research funds to
recognise the bleeding obvious that attending conferences is
an integral part of research, and thus either to allocate
research funds for travelling to and attending academic
professional conferences, or better, to abolish the
distinction between 'travel funds' and 'research funds' as
far as conferences are concerned.  And second; we have to
make the case, if the evidence and arguments are kind and
the case can be made, that if researchers are properly
funded, more would come to conferences, conferences would
thus be better and more productive, and research would
burgeon and flourish, resulting in consequent benefits for
practice.

There is a coda to this.



I have been a full time academic for 23 years, 17 of those
at senior lecturer level or higher.  In that time I have
completed two higher degrees, written two theses, published
three books, had forty articles published in international
refereed journals and a further eleven in lower status
venues, and I have attended 82 professional conferences at
which I have delivered a total of 59 papers, including this
one.  During that time I have consistently applied for
research funds all the way from Federal Government funding
bodies through private institutions down to School
miscellaneous funding sources.  I have been successful
twice; on each of those occasions winkling money from a
Faculty Small Grant Research Funding Committee, when,
incidentally, I just happened to be on the Committee.  My
total windfall for a career of 23 years was $2800; which, I
hasten to add, is less, as my taxation records show, than
the amount I paid typists to prepare the scripts of those
very items listed in the 1990 Macquarie University Research
Report.

I appreciate that this display could be counterproductive:
that people could say that if I've produced all that without
research funding, then what I've shown is that in this sort
of case research funding isn't necessary for production and
is rightly being better deployed elsewhere.  My answer to
those who might react that way (which on their part is like
suggesting that nurses need not be paid more because some of
the elderly ones are quite dedicated) would be to warn that,
in these changed and economically rationalised times, it's
not going to be easy to find people happily prepared to go
down the particular path in educational research that I
followed.  There is a commonly noted characteristic of the
evolution of the species that the hardness of the nose
increases generation by generation; and as producers of, and
attenders to educational research, we should equally
recognise how often it turns out that the younger generation
is smarter and more street-wise than its mentors.
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                          ABSTRACT

     Attending conferences,  such as the present AARE Annual
     National Conference, is a valid, legitimate, unique and
     integral  part  of  undertaking  educational  research.
     Thus, funding  people to attend such Conferences is, in
     fact,  funding   educational  research.     Given  that
     educational Institutions,  as well  as  formal  funding
     bodies, tend  not to  recognise this,  it is hoped that
     this  paper  might  be  instrumental  in  widening  and
     extending  the   basis  on  which  research  funds  are
     allocated and distributed.


